MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8th AUGUST 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor P McShane
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, D F Cunningham, S Hunter, D M McAllister, N McAllister, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, S McKillop, C McShane, C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental and Enforcement Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11/14:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Blaney, Graham and McCambridge.

Chairman’s Business

Birthday Celebrations


Councillor P McShane stated that he wished to thank the Vice Chair for her assistance 
in visiting and bringing flowers to Annie McKillop and Mary Leighton who had turned 
100 since the last meeting.

Sympathy

Councillor P McShane expressed his sympathy to the family of Danny McKinley.  He 
informed members that Danny had played for Carey Faughs and had represented Club 
and County.  He stated that he had had the pleasure of playing both with and against
Danny and that his thoughts were with his wife, children and extended family circle 
and friends.

Councillor P McShane offered sympathies to all those who had lost loved ones in the 
district since the last meeting.


Marconi Festival


Councillor P McShane congratulated the organisers of the Marconi Festival on a 
wonderful event which was well attended and had brought a lot of people to the area.


Correspondence from CMG Solicitors
The ACE stated that a letter had been received from CMG solicitors regarding Council’s decision about the abandonment of part of Carrickmore Road.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S McKillop and resolved,

“That the letter would be passed to Council’s legal advisor to be dealt with on behalf of Council.”

It was also agreed that a letter would be sent to CMG in the interim to inform them of this action.

Councillor D McAllister entered the meeting at this point.
11/14:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13TH JUNE 2011
After discussion,


Councillor Hunter proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13th June 2011 be adopted.”
11/14:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13TH JUNE 2011
Written submission of issues to NIHE

Councillor S McKillop asked that Council record her written submission of issues to NIHE via councillor McAllister/Chief Executive in the minutes of 13 June. She informed members that she was unable to be at the meeting in person due to circumstances out of her control.
Councillor P McShane stated that Councillor S McKillop was not in attendance at the meeting to have this recorded in the minutes but that the information was given to the NIHE.

Councillor S McKillop stated that she wished it to be recorded that this had been submitted.

Councillor P McShane stated that this could not happen if members did not attend meetings.  He informed members that these proposed amendments to the minutes were going on at every meeting.

Councillor S McKillop stated that she was unable to attend and that this was due to circumstances out of her control.

Councillor P McShane confirmed that the information had been handed over but that this was not part of the minutes.

Distinguishment of Councillor M A McKillop on a recorded vote taken

Councillor S McKillop referred to Page 17 2nd paragraph and asked that it be distinguished that it was Councillor MA McKillop in the recorded vote as she would not have voted against this amendment.
Councillor P McShane stated that as Councillor S McKillop was noted as not in attendance this was already reflected.

Bottle Bank at Lisnagunagh
After discussion,

Councillor Hunter proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Councillor McIlroy and resolved,
 “That the big bottle bank stays at its current location and that a small bottle bank be placed in the park with signage to say that bottles could be recycled.”

11/14:04
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT
The Technical Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.


North West Region Waste Management Group
The HTS stated that the NWRWMG had been preparing the tenders detailed in the report for issue.  He stated that tender evaluation reports for each tender were now attached.  He informed members that in relation to Waste related consultancy services framework agreement, six companies were successful as the preferred bidder.  He stated that for the supply and delivery of wheeled refuse containers, home compost units and caddies, this had been awarded to SSI Schaefer, Sturdy, Straight, HEYN and Mattiussi for the variety of containers required by Council.  The HTS informed members that the collection, disposal and treatment of engine oil, vegetable oil, paints, varnishes and engine oil containers was awarded to ENVA and the collection of and recycling of tyres was awarded to R4.

After discussion, the listed tenders were approved.
Currysheskin Play Area

The HTS stated that the slide at this play area had been removed due to Health and Safety concerns.  He informed members that there was no funding available for replacement play equipment from the Rural Development Programme.  He stated that any replacement equipment would have to be approved for inclusion in the 2012 rates estimates 
Councillor McIlroy stated that he understood that there was no money or equipment available but that he would like to have this available.  He asked that costings be brought back to Council in advance of the Rates meetings.

This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor S McKillop, the HTS stated that the slide was beyond repair.

Councillor D McAllister stated that the Community Group should be made aware that part funding was available.

Councillor Hunter stated that she would raise this at the next meeting.
Hamill Terrace Park
The HTS stated that as requested at the last Council meeting he attached the original plan, revised plan, estimated breakdown of costs for the Hamill Terrace Scheme and also Council minute extract from 27th September 2010.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that he had talked to the Countryside Officer regarding works proposed at Hamill Terrace and Mount Pleasant in relation to cutting back overgrowth.  He informed members that he thought that planning permission might be a requirement and stated that this could be taken forward.

Councillor McIlroy stated that it was not a matter of cutting down trees just of thinning out and cutting back to allow the view there to be enjoyed.  He stated that a lot of money was being spent by tourists using the area and that it would be nice to be able to see the viewing point.

The HTS stated that under tree regulations he believed that the trimming back of this growth may require planning permission.  He suggested that he could make an informal approach to the Planning Service to obtain information on this issue.
This was agreed.

Councillor S McKillop stated that there had been walls built on the site which had not been approved by Council.  She stated that she had requested information from officers on this project and that she hoped to obtain this soon.

Councillor D McAllister stated that the trees in question had been planted for the Queen’s coronation.  He informed members that the area in question was down the wooden steps towards the River Bush.  He stated that there were no trees in this area, just briars and overgrowth.  He stated that he did not think that this work would require planning permission.  In relation to Councillor S McKillop’s query, he stated that the walls had been in the original scheme.

The HTS agreed and stated that the walls were part of the contract.

Councillor S McKillop stated that there were no walls on the original plan and that there was no plan attached to the report to show walls.

The HTS stated that the walls were clearly shown in the second plan.

Councillor S McKillop stated that she had seen another plan dated October 2010 which had walls on it but that this had not passed through Council.

The HTS stated that the in respect of the architect and the contract drawings it had been understood that walls were present.

Councillor S McKillop stated that this had been raised by a member of the Community Association and that this was why she was raising the issue.

Councillor D McAllister stated to his memory of the plans prepared by Groundwork there had been walls included.
Councillor P McShane stated that the Causeway Councillors would have made the decisions on this project.  He informed members that amended schemes had been passed by Council.  He stated that the officer had outlined the inclusion of walls at the time.

Councillor Baird enquired if there was any reason for building extra walls.

Councillor D McAllister stated that these had been identified in the first plan drawings but that due to shortness of money materials used had changed.

Councillor S McKillop stated that there had been no viewing point, no planting and no statue due to lack of money.

Councillor P McShane stated that this project was not fully completed as yet.  He informed members that there was still to be planting, a possible viewing point, he stated that a base had been provided for a statue at a cost of £4000.  He stated that the Bushmills Community Association had hinted that they were of a mind to chase up the prospect of a Cooper sculpture.
Councillor S McKillop stated that she wished to raise other issues but that these would be raised with officers.
Councillor P McShane stated that this issue could be brought back to Council again for further consultation if members wished.

Memorial for Robert Quigg
The HTS stated that two letters had been received in relation to installing a statue or sculpture in memory of Robert Quigg who was awarded the Victoria Cross.  He informed members that one of the letters had suggested using the area at Hamill Terrace for such a memorial.

Councillor Hunter stated that a Cooper monument would be more suited at the top of the town towards the Distillery.  She stated that Bushmills was a tourist area and there was no reason why there should not be 2 sculptures.  She suggested that the memorial for Robert Quigg could perhaps be placed near the Causeway or War memorial.
Councillor S McKillop agreed with these comments and informed members that it was important not to displace any available funding.  She stated that there had been a request for a Cooper sculpture at Hamill Terrace.
Councillor Baird agreed with the proposed memorial to Robert Quigg.  She informed members that Mr Quigg won the Victoria Cross in the process of rescuing one of the McNaughton family from Dundarave.  She stated that he was a famous war hero of our area.  She informed members that he had lived a poor life on his return from war and had cut peats for money.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That Council consult with the Royal British Legion regarding a memorial statue or sculpture in memory of Robert Quigg at a suitable location in Bushmills near the war memorial or out the Causeway Road.  It was agreed that the McNaughton Estate would also be asked if they wished to contribute.”

Date for Official Opening of the Dundarave Changing Rooms
After discussion, it was agreed that Wednesday 24th would be suggested as a suitable date for the official opening of Dundarave Changing Rooms if this was suitable to the Football Club and invitations would be sent through.
New Automatic Public Toilets at Market Street
The HTS stated that the automatic public convenience in Market Street became operational from 4th July 2011 are that these are now open for public use.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy the HTS stated that the Toilets in Bushmills should be open on a Sunday and that he would check this.  He informed members that there had been one Sunday a month ago that there had been a problem with the automatic door but that this had been fixed and was now operational again.

Councillor N McAllister stated that the Glenariff toilets had been vandalised yesterday on the inside.  She informed members that they were trying to get a meeting of local people to talk about this issue.  She stated that they were sick, sore and tired of it and that it was completely condemned.

The HTS stated that if this continued they may have to consider closing the toilets.
Councillor Thompson agreed with Councillor N McAllister’s comments and stated that Council should consider the opening of new toilets in Glenariff and possibly closing these down.
The HTS stated that the Garron Road toilets were past renovation, he stated that he would be reporting back to Council on the future of this facility.  He stated that the location was also unsuitable as it was too isolated.

Councillor N McAllister noted that there had been no forced entry into the facility.
The HTS confirmed that perhaps whoever had closed the toilets had not seen the damage.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That the Technical Services Report would be adopted”.

11/14:05
REPORT FOR TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for the Tourism and Leisure services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
In the absence of the HTLS the ACE delivered this report.

Correspondence Received From Real Triathlon

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Real Triathlon requesting the use of part of the public car parks in Waterfoot for a transition and finish area for a proposed triathlon in the area. She informed members that the company had provided a copy of relevant insurance and had promoted and managed several triathlons in Northern Ireland which were accessible to all. She stated that the group organised and delivered a triathlon in Cushendun many years ago and were keen to stage one using the beach/sea at Waterfoot beach. She stated that after the recent success of the Dalriada Festival in Glenarm the group had been approached by a number of athletes who would like another event on the Antrim Coast. 
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the request from Real Triathlon for use of part of the public car parks in Waterfoot for a transition and finish area for a proposed triathlon in the area.

Blue Flag Beach Criteria
Councillor P McShane stated that Mr Donnel O’Loan had requested to speak on this issue and welcomed him to the meeting.

Mr O’Loan thanked the Chairman and Council for granting speaking rights on the issue of Seaside beach Awards.
He stated that he was Chairman of Antrim Glens Tourism Group and that his colleagues were Libby O’Reilly, Vice Chair and Noreen Delargy, Secretary. He informed members that the Antrim Glens Tourism Group had been promoting tourism in the Glens since 2002 and had 50 members providing tourism facilities in the area.
He stated that they were shocked and surprised to see that no beaches in Moyle received awards under the Tidy Northern Ireland Scheme in 2011.  He informed members that the reason for this surprise was that it was obvious to anyone passing along the Antrim Coast Road that beaches such as Carnlough and Ballygally were flying the flag which showed they had gained this award and it was also obvious that our Moyle beaches were at least the equal of these.  He stated that they had thought that for some reason our beaches did not qualify but with further research discovered that this was not the full story.
Mr O’Loan stated that he wanted to make it clear at this point that they were not talking about Blue Flag status but the Seaside award which had more suitable criteria. He stated that the Seaside Award had 2 sections, Resort and Rural.  He informed members that they could understand that Council would be interested in all beaches in Moyle and while they would like to see flags flying at Whitepark Bay and Ballycastle, their concern was the beaches at Cushendun, Cushendall and Waterfoot in the Glens.

Mr O’Loan stated that for the award beaches must first reach usage criteria and although Cushendall and Cushendun appeared on the original 2006 map of nominated beaches they were no longer on the list, presumably having not reached the usage level required. He stated that they felt that this required investigation.
He stated that this left Waterfoot which achieved the usage criteria.  He informed members that even better, it qualified under the next stage which was Water Quality as tested by DOE.  He stated that it reached Good Quality in 2009, Excellent Quality in 2010 and is reaching Excellent so far in this year’s testing.  He informed members that all other criteria were in the control of Council and to a great extent were already in place.  Mr O’Loan stated that the Antrim Glens Tourism Group was prepared to assist where possible, for example under the Scheme of Guardianship as required under criterion Number 4.
He stated that the reason the Seaside Award flag was not flying at Waterfoot, as it was at beaches in neighbouring Council areas, became clear in answer to Councillor McCambridge’s question at a previous Council meeting.  He stated that she was informed that Council had decided to withdraw from the scheme due to negative publicity on losing a Blue Flag.
He stated that they now have a new Council and a new economic situation requiring every assistance possible to the tourism economy of Moyle so Antrim Glens Tourism were asking Councillors to re-visit this issue and take a more positive approach.

Mr O’Loan stated that the Council Chairman, Mr McShane, stated in his column in The Chronicle last week that “Our tourism is our strongest market in Moyle and it will continue to be so well into the foreseeable future”.  He stated that Moyle Council through its Tourism Department had recently published a new Tourism Guide to Moyle and our own Group, by applying for funding, had recently published visitor’s guides to the Glens. He stated that promotion and development of Tourism were clearly very important to both organizations and re-entering the Awards Scheme would be an important step in the same direction and good use of Council funds.
He informed members that there was strong support at Government level.  He stated that in June the DOE Minister, Mr Atwood, called a Good Beach Conference which was attended by Council Representatives.  
Mr O’Loan stated that he said “The natural environment – our beaches, mountains, rivers and lakes – are key components in the quality of our lives in creating jobs and attracting visitors. Making the most to protect and develop all of this is what the Good Beach Summit is all about. Improving the natural environment, creating jobs and driving tourism is what DOE is all about and is my ambition as Minister.” 

He also stated “I will reconvene the Good Beach Summit in the third week of September. I want results and I will push myself and all of us to get more results.”

Mr O’Loan stated that they felt that the Moyle representatives at that Conference should be able to state Council’s decision to take part in the Beaches Award Scheme.  He informed members that they strongly wished to see the Award Flag Flying at all our beaches and step one was to rejoin the Scheme.

Mr O’Loan thanked members for their time and for listening so carefully to their point of view.
Councillor P McShane thanked Mr O’Loan for his presentation.

Councillor McDonnell stated that there was the issue of dogs on the beach to consider.  He stated that with all awards there were all sorts of criteria and that these would have to be managed to keep the award in place. He stated that the National Trust kept the beach at Cushendun very well but that in his opinion the beach had been ruined.  He stated that it had been a much more attractive beach in its natural and scruffy state.  He stated that there had been a report on beaches where the beach had been deemed dangerous for swimming and that the National Trust had then erected a sign to say that the beach was dangerous for swimming and surfing at all times.  He urged caution and care in pursuing publicity.  He suggested that signs could be erected to promote the beach and to get best use of the area.

Councillor Baird congratulated Mr O’Loan on his presentation.  She informed members that everything was inspected and accredited publically and that these beaches had not been accredited.  She stated that on a map of the area there were no accredited beaches and that from a tourism point of view this was important to have.  She suggested that this be moved forward.
Councillor Cunningham supported these comments and stated that this issue could be explored and that the criteria for the Blue Flag and the Seaside awards could be investigated.

Mr O’Loan stated that he was not talking about the Blue Flag which had very high criteria including life guards and the prevention of dogs on the beach. He stated that the criteria for the Seaside awards was much more simple.

Councillor Thompson stated that he would be in favour of the award. He informed members that it would be helpful if this could be achieved without a ban on dog walking.  

Councillor McIlroy thanked Mr O’Loan for bringing attention to the assets of the beaches and stated that this could be investigated.
Councillor S McKillop stated that she recognised Councillor McDonnell’s points but that she agreed that Council should look at the Seaside award.
Councillor D McAllister stated that Ballycastle and White Park Bay also needed to be looked at.  He informed members that the criteria was outlined including costs for members in the Council information.

Councillor C McShane enquired if a decision could be made regarding this issue before the rates meeting.

Mr O’Loan stated that the initial outlay would be around £2000 plus vat and that following this it would be £25 per beach.

After discussion it was agreed that criteria for the Seaside award be brought back to Council with a view to making an application for the beaches in Moyle.

Review of and Consultation on the Identification of Bathing Waters in Northern Ireland 2011 

The ACE stated that this consultation document sought views on a review of bathing waters aimed at establishing a bathing water identification policy for Northern Ireland with a view to amending the list of identified EU bathing waters based on the results of surveys at these waters.

She informed members that councillors should be aware that Surfers Against Sewage (SAS) had submitted Runkerry Beach as a candidate for inclusion as a Bathing Water without consultation with the Council as the operating authority. She informed members that if this application by SAS was accepted by the Department of the Environment (DOE) the Council would need to submit a Management Plan (Annex A of the consultation document).

The ACE stated that the CRO responded to the consultations proposal to include Runkerry Strand on the basis that this beach was highly dangerous for bathing and the classification of bathing water at this beach may be seen as somewhat reckless.

She stated that the DOE now required Council to comment on the proposed classification of Runkerry Beach as a bathing water beach and that closing date for responses to the consultation on the review was 5th October 2011.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would respond as not being content with the proposed recommendation to include Runkerry Beach as a candidate for inclusion as a bathing water due to dangerous bathing conditions at this beach.

Local Nature Reserves

The ACE stated that the Northern Ireland Environment Agency launched its Local Nature Reserves in Northern Ireland – A Guide to Selection and Declaration at Washing Bay on 27th June 2011. 

She informed members that the purpose of the guidance document was to encourage district councils to establish more Local Nature Reserves (LNR) in Northern Ireland as a means of both conserving and raising awareness of local biodiversity while making it accessible to the public. The ACE stated that the document provided practical help to those wishing to declare a LNR in their area. She informed members that it described what LNR’s were, how to select candidate sites, how to obtain council approval for declaration and the consultation process with the Council for Nature Conservation and the Countryside.
Councillor S McKillop stated that Council should research all possible opportunities.  She stated that this would be a tourist market opportunity for the establishment of nature reserves.

Councillor McDonnell stated that Council were a leader in this area with the Cottage Wood site in Cushendall.

Councillor P McShane stated that this was a fantastic site and that Council should be acknowledged.

Ballintoy Harbour to Whitepark Bay Public Right of Way (IN COMMITTEE)
The meeting continued in committee.

The ACE stated that further to the report on 13th June regarding the above alleged Public Right of Way (PROW) from Ballintoy Harbour to Whitepark Bay, Council’s Legal Advisor Belfast City Council Legal Services (BCCLS) had now reviewed the PROW Report and evidence forms, and was of the opinion that the Council should proceed with an assertion exercise. She informed members that the overall evidence presented to the Council was one of public use of this path without obstruction for a number of years.
After discussion, 

Councillor D McAllister proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That Council proceed with the assertion of the pathway from Ballintoy Harbour to Whitepark Bay (Causeway Coast Way) as a Public Right of Way.”

The meeting continued out of committee.

National Trust Request for Temporary Diversion of Ulster Way/Causeway

Coast Way

The ACE stated that the National Trust had requested Council grant an extension to the temporary path order granted at Council’s meeting of 13th June 2011 for the section of the Ulster Way/Causeway Coast Way cliff top path from the current GCVC to the Shepherds Path for a three month period (13th May 2011 until 13th August 2011). 

She informed members that the extension would run for a period of three months beginning 14th August 2011 until 14th November 2011.

The ACE stated that under Article 19 of the Access to the Countryside (NI) Order 1983 the Council may make an order to either divert or close a right of way for up to three months if it was satisfied it was expedient to do so and in the interests of farming, forestry or other reasons. She informed members that the power only became available once an application had been made to the Council; the Council could not itself initiate an order without being requested to do so. 

The ACE stated that if the Council wished to refuse an application it was required to consult the Department of the Environment.
She stated that there were no statutory requirements to consult on, or give notice or advertise the making of such orders nor was there any provision for objections or representations to be made. She informed members that such orders did not need to be confirmed therefore, but come into effect when they are made or on the date specified in the order. She stated that once an order had been made, the Council had only to ensure that a copy is displayed throughout the period of the diversion or closure at either end of the affected path. 
After discussion,


Councillor Hunter proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That it was agreed to approve the National Trust request for Temporary Diversion of Ulster Way / Causeway Coast Way for a three month period.”
After discussion,


Councillor S McKillop proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,



“That the report for the Tourism and Leisure Services Department be adopted.”

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.
11/14:06
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Report for the Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Mobile Shop – Cushendun Caravan Park

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received requesting permission to place a Mobile Shop in Cushendun Caravan Park, during the summer holidays.  She informed members that this would be to sell grocery items after the shop in Cushendun closes at 7.30pm. 

The ACE recommended that Council do not approve this application as this would set a precedent.
Councillor McDonnell stated that this may set a precedent but that this was a standard thing to have a shop in a caravan site.  He stated that it was a requirement as a basic facility.
Councillor Cunningham left the meeting at this point.

Councillor N McAllister stated that she felt that Council should not approve this request as there were business rate payers in the area who needed to additional income in the summer months.

Councillor Baird enquired if the shop opened late to accommodate the caravan park users.

Councillor N McAllister stated that the shop was open until 7:30.

Councillor Thompson stated that the shop had closed on many occasions before 7:30 and that there had been complaints about this.

Councillor N McAllister stated that the mobile shop had been in the caravan park before without permission.  She informed members that the shop owner was concerned as the summer months were the only time they made any amount of money.

Councillor D McAllister left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor N McAllister and resolved,

“That Council would not approve the application for a Mobile Shop at Cushendun Caravan Park.”
Councillors P McShane and Cunningham returned to the meeting.

Leases of Seabed at Ballycastle Harbour occupied by breakwater/ferry ramp and Marina Pontoons

The ACE stated that as agreed at the Council meeting 13 June 2011, further details on what the rent review assessments were based on were sought from Fraser McConnell Chartered Surveyors.  She informed members that the reviews had been assessed at £5,300.00 and £3,400.00 per hectare pa. She stated that correspondence had now been received stating that the assessment of £3,400.00 per hectare pa for the breakwater/ferry was based on an amenity land value of £90,000 per hectare, discounted by 50% as it was seabed and devalued at 7.5% to give a rate of £3,375 per hectare per annum. The ACE stated that the lease for Marina Pontoons had been assessed at £3250 which was based on £85.50 per berth pa.

She stated that in order to reach an agreement with Council, they were prepared to agree the reviews at £5,000.00 and £3000.00 respectively.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Provision of Internal Audit Services

The ACE stated that in July 2009, having obtained quotes from 4 different Internal Audit Providers, Helm (now Capita) were appointed as Internal Auditors for Moyle for a one year term.  She informed members that this was extended for a further year 2010/11, in anticipation of Review of Public Administration.

The ACE stated that in terms of timescales, a workshop was normally held in the autumn, to review and identify risks.  She stated that the output and findings from this workshop were then used to formulate the Internal Audit Plan for the year, with prioritisation given to high risk areas.  The ACE stated that the Audit plan was then agreed by Council and the audit commences.  She stated that on completion of the audit, draft reports were issued for management responses.  Final reports were then issued and reviewed by the Audit and Governance Working Group, with a summary of findings reported to Council.

The ACE stated that whilst internal audit was being reviewed at a Cluster level, it was recommended that in the interim Council seek quotes from suitably qualified practitioners for a one year period 2011/12 subject to review.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Best Practice in Audit Committee Training

The ACE stated that following the last AGWG Meeting, it was agreed to organise the above training, and subject to availability, offer to Cluster Councils also.  She informed members that dates had been obtained from Colin Langford, CIPFA, who facilitated the above training.
She stated that their first two available dates were Wednesday 28 September and Thursday 27 October.

She informed members that if members of the AGWG could indicate their preference at the meeting on Monday night, arrangements would then be made to facilitate this training.
After discussion, it was agreed that Thursday 27th October would be the most suitable date for Best Practice in Audit Committee Training.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
INTERIM REPORT FOR BUILDING CONTROL
Application for Occasional Entertainments Licence
The ACE stated that an application had been received for an Occasional Entertainments Licence for the Great European Circus c/o Mr Wayne Courtney, for circuses at two venues; Old GAC Grounds, Ballycastle and the Grounds of Cushendall GAC.
After discussion, it was agreed that the application for an Occasional Licence for the Great European Circus to be held on 15th, 16th and 17th August in Ballycastle and 18th and 19th August in Cushendall would be approved subject to satisfactory PSNI and NIFRS consultations.
11/14:07
PUCK FAIR – TO CONSIDER REPRESENTATION AT THIS EVENT


(DEFERRED FROM PREVIOUS MEETING)



Councillor P McShane stated that there had been a question mark over whether


Councillor Blaney would be in attendance at the Puck Fair.


Councillor McIlroy stated that he had spoken to him at the end of the week.  He stated 

that Councillor Blaney was very much associated with the Puck Fair and that he had 

attended this over the years.



After discussion,




Councillor McIlroy proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,




“That if Councillor Blaney is able to attend that he be nominated to do so.”

11/14:08
JAPANESE KNOTWOOD – PROPOSE THAT COUNCIL REMOVE BY DEEP 

EXCAVATION ANY JAPANESE KNOTWOOD FOUND ON COUNCIL


OWNED PROPERTY AND INFORM ANY OTHER LANDOWNER AND THE 

NIEA IF IT IS FOUNDELSEWHERE SO THAT PROPER CONTROL 


MEASURES CAN BE PUT IN PLACE



(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)



In the absence of Councillor McCambridge, Councillor Cunningham stated that this 

item was really as it read on the agenda.

The HTS stated that there had been two areas in the district which had significant knotweed over the past two years.  He stated that spraying had worked well and that   the situation was being monitored to make sure that it did not reappear.
Councillor Baird stated that the only way to successfully treat Knotweed was to spray it.  She stated that moving it often cause problems due to the deep roots.

The HTS agreed with this comment and stated that excavation was not recommended.

In reply to Councillor Cunningham, the HTS stated that he would investigate the presence of Knotweed in Cushendun.
11/14:09
HOTEL PROVISION (BALLYCASTLE) – PROPOSE THAT COUNCIL  WRITE TO THE HOTEL ADMINISTRATOR, EXPRESSING CONCERNS AT THE DELAYS IN MOVING THE PROPERTY AND ITS ASSETS TO A POSITION WHERE IT IS READY FOR SALE AND URGING SWIFTER ACTION



(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)



After discussion,




Councillor Cunningham proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,




“That a letter be sent to the Hotel Administrator to outline concerns raised.”




Councillor P McShane stated that the Marine Hotel had been the focal point of the sea front.  He stated that there may be specific interest from the private sector.  He informed members that Ballycastle cannot cope with demand at the minute for bed spaces.



Councillor C McShane agreed with these comments.  She informed members that there was great need for jobs in the area and for tourist provision.  She informed members that there had been talk of a multi-agency approach and that there should be feedback from this.

11/14:10
COTTAGE WOOD SITE IN CUSHENDALL – PROPOSAL FOR AN IRISH NAME PLATE


(Requested by Councillor M A McKillop)

After discussion, it was agreed to provide an Irish Name Plate at the Cottage Wood Site, Cushendall.
11/14:11
DEVELOPMENT AT TORR – WRITE TO THE ENFORCEMENT SECTION OF THE PLANNING SERVICE DETAILING QUARRYING AND VANDALISM IN THE AONB.  ALSO INFORM NIEA.



(Requested by Councillor P McShane)



After discussion,




Councillor P McShane proposed,




Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,



“That a letter be sent to the Enforcement Section of the Planning Office and the NIEA expressing Council’s displeasure at the quarrying and vandalism at the development at Torr leading to the disturbance and possible decimation of an ancient monument and burial mound.”


In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Councillor P McShane stated that several thousand tonnes of land had been removed and that this area was part of our natural heritage and included a burial mound.



Councillor C McShane confirmed that a huge amount of quarrying had taken place on this AONB site.  She stated that there had been no penalties for being outside the red line and that amendments had been made regarding the type of materials used.



Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt that this was disproportionate to the problem.



Councillor Baird stated that it was important that Council take into account the ancient monuments of the district and the disturbance of this.  She stated that it was disturbing that this area was being destroyed now and that a point needed to be made of this.



Councillor McDonnell stated that he did not agree with this.

11/14:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES

McCreath Taylor (NI) Ltd Winter Maintenance Conference. To be held on 5th September 2011 at 5 Flush Park, Lisburn

There were no nominations for this conference.


Clare Tourist Council, National Tourism Conference.  To be held on 24th – 26th November 2011 at Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co Clare

After discussion,



Councillor S McKillop proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy

Councillor Baird



Councillor Baird proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McDonnell

Councillor Graham



Councillor S McKillop proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McDonnell

Councillor McIlroy
Members attending outlined their reasons for wishing to attend the conference and were reminded that they must provide a report on their return.
11/14:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following;

Renewal of Bookmaking Office Licence for Toals Bookmakers, 1 Bridge Street, Cushendall.

There were no objections to the above applications.
11/14:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

After discussion the following documents were signed and sealed;

- Conveyance and two counterparts in respect of the small portion of land at Kilns Road which has now been adopted by Roads Service.

- Agreement between the NEELB and Council regarding the rent of Ballycastle Seafront Exhibition Centre.


11/14:15
CORRESPONDENCE

Roads Service Northern Division Roads Report 2011/2012 June 2011
This correspondence was noted.

Letter dated 21st June 2011 from Altananam, Broombeg and Broombeg View Association regarding Council representation at ABBA meetings 
After discussion, it was agreed that the five Ballycastle Councillors would be nominated to sit on the ABBA group.
DPP Annual Report 2010 – 2011 
This correspondence was noted.
Letter dated 25th July 2011 from NILGA regarding the delivery of the Planning Act and NI Councils and attaching details of a summary presentation as offered by Planning Service at the recent Forum held in Stormont 
This correspondence was noted.
Letter dated 25th July 2011 from Ballinasloe Town Council inviting members of Moyle District Council to attend the Ballinasloe October Fair 
After discussions,


Councillor Baird proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S McKillop,

“That Councillor Blaney attend.”
Councillor C McShane stated that members were reverting to their old ways.

Councillor Cunningham agreed that there was no improvement.

Councillor P McShane stated that reports had to be returned and that the proof would be in the pudding.

Councillor McIlroy proposed then that the Chair and Vice Chair represent Council at the Ballinasloe October Fair.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That the Vice Chair represent Council.”
Letter dated 25th July 2011 from the Causeway Volunteer Centre regarding requesting permission to make a presentation to Council on their work 
After discussion, it was agreed that permission would be granted to make a presentation to Council.

Letter dated 26th July 2011 from Roads Service in response to Council’s letter regarding maintenance issues Tavnaghan Lane, Cushendall
Councillor M A McKillop stated that she was having bother opening the electronic attachments being sent by Council.

The ACE confirmed that this was being looked into by the IT technician as to versions of software.
A hard copy of the letter was provided to Councillor M A McKillop.
Letter dated 27th July 2011 from Ballymena Borough Council regarding Sustainable Development 
Councillor P McShane stated that information would be brought back to Council regarding this issue.

11/14:16
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Rotary Club Ballycastle
Councillor C McShane asked that the Rotary Club Ballycastle be permitted to present to Council at the next Council Meeting.
This was agreed.

Department of the Environment, Summit to discuss Heritage Crime on Monday 15th August.

After discussion,


Councillor PMcShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor N McAllister and resolved,


“That Councillor C McShane be nominated to attend.”
The meeting concluded at 9:00pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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